
CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

 
 

Date: June 1, 2020
Time: 4:00 p.m.
Location: City Hall Council Chambers

We respectfully acknowledge that the land on which we gather is the unceded traditional territory of the
K’ómoks First Nation
 
Changes to Council Meetings Due to Coronavirus COVID-19 Pandemic
 
Due to the Coronavirus COVID-19 emergency, the City of Courtenay with the authority of Ministerial Order
No. M139 Local Government Meetings & Bylaw Process COVID-19 (Order No. 2) has implemented
changes to its open Council meetings.
 
In the interest of public health and safety, in-person attendance by members of the public at Council
meetings will be prohibited until further notice. Council meetings will be presided over by the Mayor or
Acting Mayor with electronic participation by Council and staff. Meetings are available for viewing via live
web streaming or video recording on the City of Courtenay website and will start at 4:00 p.m. during this
period.
 
K’OMOKS FIRST NATION ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
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8. RESOLUTIONS OF COUNCIL 

8.1 Councillor Morin - Urban Agricultural Opportunities - Food Security

“Whereas the onset of COVID-19 has significantly impacted food security for
local residents; and

Whereas there has been an upsurge and interest in urban food production, and
efforts to enhance local food security; and

Whereas food security policy aligns with Council’s strategic priorities of climate
change mitigation and sustainability goals;

Therefore be it resolved that Council support urban agricultural opportunities
and improved food security by directing staff to prepare a draft bylaw for
Council’s consideration that considers past research done by LUSH Valley Food
Action Society and North Island College, and current input from the Planning
department, the Comox Valley Food Policy Council, and residents, to allow
small-scale commercial urban food production, including but not limited to
chickens (not roosters), bees, and urban farm stands on all residential property
within the City of Courtenay; and

Furthermore, that staff consult with the Town of Comox’s planning department
in the interest of alignment with their proposed urban agriculture policy.”
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8.2 Councillor Hillian - Kus-kus-sum Tax Exemption

“Whereas on June 12th, 2017, Courtenay City Council unanimously approved
support in principle for a land partnership with K’omoks First Nations and
Project Watershed to facilitate the restoration of the Kus-kus-sum lands, based
on indigenous reconciliation and the significant aesthetic, recreational,
environmental and economic benefit to the City in the form of flood mitigation,
green space and restored fish habitat; and

Whereas Courtenay City Council also agreed to support the fund raising drive
towards purchase of the lands by approving grant funding to cover municipal
taxation during the period of the Project Watershed lease, starting in fiscal year
2018; and

Whereas Project Watershed's fundraising campaign is nearing completion, with
the expectation that the Kus-kus-sum lands will soon be co-owned by K'omoks
First Nation and the City of Courtenay, facilitating exemption from municipal
taxation effective in 2021;

Therefore be it resolved that Council approve payment of a grant to Project
Watershed from current gaming funds in the amount of $58,580.17, said amount
to be applied to the 2020 property taxes on the Kus Kus Sum lands, located at
1901 Comox Road.“

8.3 In Camera Meeting

That a Special In-Camera meeting closed to the public will be held June 1st, 2020
at the conclusion of the Regular Council Meeting pursuant to the following sub-
sections of the Community Charter:

90 (1) (c) labour relations or other employee relations;•

90 (1) (e) the acquisition, disposition or expropriation of land or
improvements, if the council considers that disclosure could reasonably
be expected to harm the interests of the municipality;

•

90 (1) (k) negotiations and related discussions respecting the proposed
provision of a municipal service that are at their preliminary stages and
that, in the view of the council, could reasonably be expected to harm
the interests of the municipality if they were held in public.

•

9. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

10. NOTICE OF MOTION
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11. NEW BUSINESS

11.1 Comox Valley Regional District (CVRD) - UBCM Poverty Reduction
Assessment & Strategy Funding Grant Resolution (Regional Poverty Action
Plan)

Staff Note:

At its May 19th, 2020 regular Council meeting, Council passed the following
resolution:

"That the correspondence dated March 6 t h, 2020 from the Comox Valley
Regional District (CVRD) to create a regional poverty reduction action plan in
support of the Province’s “TogetherBC” poverty reduction strategy, be received
for information; and,

That the City of Courtenay support the CVRD’s application to the Union of BC
Municipalities (UBCM) Poverty Reduction Action and Planning Program for
grant funding on behalf of Comox Valley local governments to develop a
Regional Poverty Action Plan focused on affordable housing, transportation,
children and youth, and food security."

UBCM advised that any grant applications submitted in partnership must
include the following specific language in each participating local
government's resolution in order to receive final approval:

“(Municipality’s name) provides its support for the "(applicant)" to apply for,
receive, and manage the grant funding on (Municipality’s name) behalf”

 Suggested motion:

That the May 19th, 2020 Council resolution be amended to the following:

"That the correspondence dated March 6th, 2020 from the Comox Valley
Regional District (CVRD) to create a regional poverty reduction action plan in
support of the Province’s “TogetherBC” poverty reduction strategy, be received
for information; and,

That the City of Courtenay support the CVRD’s application to the Union of BC
Municipalities (UBCM) Poverty Reduction Action and Planning Program for
grant funding on behalf of Comox Valley local governments to develop a
Regional Poverty Action Plan focused on affordable housing, transportation,
children and youth, and food security; and,

That the City of Courtenay provides its support for the Comox Valley Regional
District to apply for, receive, and manage the grant funding on the City of
Courtenay's behalf."
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11.2 Correspondence - Millard-Piercy Watershed Stewards (MPWS) - Request for
Council Support of Proposed Piercy Creek Assessment Project

99

Staff Note:

This item was previously scheduled to come forward at the March 16th, 2020
regular Council meeting (meeting CANCELLED to implement control
measures for Coronavirus [COVID-19]); an additional (new) letter was
received from the MPWS May 22nd, 2020.

11.3 CVRD Regional Active Transportation Plan Grant Funding Application
Support Request

107

12. BYLAWS

13. ADJOURNMENT
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Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting 

 
Meeting #: 
Date: 
Time: 
Location: 

R13/2020 
May 25, 2020 
1:00 pm 
City Hall, Courtenay, BC, via video/audio conference 

 
Attending: 
Mayor: 
Councillors: 

 
B. Wells, via video/audio conference 
W. Cole-Hamilton, via video/audio conference 
D. Frisch, via video/audio conference 
D. Hillian, via video/audio conference 
M. McCollum, via video/audio conference 
W. Morin, via video/audio conference 
M. Theos, via video/audio conference 

  
Staff: D. Allen, CAO, via video/audio conference 

J. Ward, Director of Legislative & Corporate Services/Deputy CAO, via 
video/audio conference 
W. Sorichta, Manager of Legislative & Corporate Administrative 
Services, via video/audio conference 
I. Buck, Director of Development Services, via video/audio conference 
C. Davidson, Director of Engineering Services via video/audio conference 
T. Kushner, Deputy CAO, via video/audio conference 
D. Snider, Director of Recreation & Cultural Services, via video/audio 
conference 
J. Nelson, Director of Financial Services, via video/audio conference 
M. Fitzgerald, Manager of Development Planning, via video/audio 
conference 

 B. Guderjahn, Manager of Purchasing, via video/audio conference 
 E. Gavelin, Network Technician, via video/audio conference 
 N. Borecky, Manager of Information Systems, via video/audio conference 
 R. Matthews, Executive Assistant, via video/audio conference 
 
Due to the Coronavirus COVID-19 emergency, the City of Courtenay with the authority of 
Ministerial Order No. M139 Local Government Meetings & Bylaw Process COVID-19 
implemented changes to its open Council meetings. 
 

In the interest of public health and safety, in-person attendance by members of the public 
at Council meetings is prohibited until further notice. Council meetings are presided over 
by the Mayor or Acting Mayor with electronic participation by Council and staff via live 
web streaming and start at 1:00 p.m. during this period. 
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1. ADOPTION OF MINUTES 

1.1 Adopt May 19th, 2020 Regular Council meeting minutes (0570-03) 

Moved By McCollum 
Seconded By Morin 

That the May 19th, 2020 Regular Council meeting minutes be adopted. 

Carried 
Comments arising from the May 19th, 2020 Regular Council Minutes: 

Mayor and Council congratulated Councillor Cole-Hamilton on his appointment 
to Vice-Chair of the Climate Caucus and expressed their appreciation and support 
for this new role. 

2. INTRODUCTION OF LATE ITEMS 

 

3. DELEGATIONS 

 

4. STAFF REPORTS/PRESENTATIONS 

4.1 Recreation and Cultural Services 

4.1.1 Courtenay and District Historical Society Memorandum of 
Understanding (MOU) (2240-20-CDHS) 

Moved By Hillian 
Seconded By McCollum 

That based on the May 25th, 2020 staff report, "Courtenay and District 
Historical Society Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)", Council 
adopt OPTION 1 and approve the attached MOU; and, 

That the Mayor and Corporate Officer be authorized to execute the MOU 
on behalf of the City. 

Carried 
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4.2 CAO and Legislative Services 

4.2.1 Lease Agreement for Courtenay Airpark (2380-30 Lot 1) 

Moved By Hillian 
Seconded By McCollum 

That based on the May 25th, 2020 staff report "Lease Agreement for 
Courtenay Airpark", Council approve OPTION 2 and refer this item back 
to staff for further consideration. 

Carried 
 

5. EXTERNAL REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION 

5.1 Letter of Response from Honourable Jonathan Wilkinson, Minister of 
Environment & Climate Change - Local Government Resources (0410-20) 

Moved By Frisch 
Seconded By Cole-Hamilton 

That the letter dated March 12th, 2020 from the Honourable Jonathan Wilkinson, 
Minister of Environment & Climate Change, received in response to the City's 
letter sent September 10th, 2019 to the Federal government seeking recognition of 
the current climate crisis and requesting resources be allocated to equip local 
governments in their response to climate change, be received for information. 

Carried 
 

6. INTERNAL REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION 

7. REPORTS/UPDATES FROM COUNCIL MEMBERS INCLUDING REPORTS 
FROM COMMITTEES 

7.1 Councillor Frisch  

Councillor Frisch participated in the following events: 

National Association of City Transportation Officials (NACTO) - “Streateries: 
Creating Space for Physical Distance at Restaurants” webinar 
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7.2 Councillor Hillian 

Councillor Hillian participated in the following events: 

• Comox Valley Coalition to End Homelessness meeting 
• Comox Valley Economic Development Society meeting 
• Comox Valley Water Committee meeting 
• Comox Valley Sports Centre Commission meeting 
• CVRD Committee of the Whole meeting 
• Comox Valley Elected Officials weekly teleconference briefing with Dr. 

Charmaine Enns, Medical Health Officer 
• Comox Valley Accessibility Committee meeting 
• Comox Valley Social Planning Society meeting 
• CVRD Director briefings; COVID-19/Regional EOC information updates (2 

Total) 
• Comox Strathcona Regional Hospital Board leadership meeting 
• Comox Valley Community Justice Centre Board meeting 

7.3 Councillor Morin 

Councillor Morin participated in the following events: 

• Comox Valley Sewage Commission meeting 
• Comox Valley Water Committee meeting 
• Comox Valley Sports Centre Commission meeting 
• CVRD Committee of the Whole meeting 
• Food Supply Disruption sub-committee meeting - Comox Valley Food Policy 

Council meetings (2 Total) 
• Comox Valley Food Policy Council meeting 
• CVRD Director briefings; COVID-19/Regional EOC information updates (2 

Total) 
• Comox Valley Elected Officials weekly teleconference briefing with Dr. 

Charmaine Enns, Medical Health Officer 

7.3.1 Committee Report - Comox Valley Food Policy Council 

The May 12th, 2020 committee report "Comox Valley Food Policy 
Council" submitted by Councillor Morin, was received for information. 
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8. RESOLUTIONS OF COUNCIL 

8.1 In Camera Meeting 

Moved By Hillian 
Seconded By Morin 

That a Special In-Camera meeting closed to the public will be held May 25th, 
2020 at the conclusion of the Regular Council Meeting pursuant to the following 
sub-sections of the Community Charter: 

• 90 (1) (c) labour relations or other employee relations; 

• 90 (1) (e) the acquisition, disposition or expropriation of land or 
improvements, if the council considers that disclosure could reasonably be 
expected to harm the interests of the municipality; 

• 90 (1) (k) negotiations and related discussions respecting the proposed 
provision of a municipal service that are at their preliminary stages and that, 
in the view of the council, could reasonably be expected to harm the interests 
of the municipality if they were held in public. 

Carried 
 

8.2 Rise and Report - COVID 19 - 2020 Preliminary Financial Impact and Tax 
Cycle Considerations (1970-02) 

Moved By Frisch 
Seconded By Hillian 

That the resolution passed at the May 11th, 2020 closed (In Camera) meeting to 
rise and report on the COVID 19 - 2020 Preliminary Financial Impact and Tax 
Cycle Considerations, be received for information as follows: 

COVID 19 - 2020 Preliminary Financial Impact and Tax Cycle Considerations: 

"That based on the May 11th, 2020 Staff Report “COVID 19 - 2020 Preliminary 
Financial Impact and Tax Cycle Considerations”, Council not approve an 
Alternative Tax Collection Scheme bylaw in 2020 and default to the regular July 
2nd due date with the 10% penalty for Class 1, 2, and 9 properties on July 3rd; and 

That Council direct staff to draft an operating reserve fund bylaw to address 
current year cash flow short falls as a precaution; and 
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That Council direct staff to update the current Revenue Anticipation bylaw in 
place to allow for up to $10 Million dollars to be borrowed to meet current year 
lawful expenditures as a precaution; and, 

That Council rise and report on this resolution as deemed appropriate by staff." 

Carried 
 

9. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 

10. NOTICE OF MOTION 

 

11. NEW BUSINESS 

 

12. BYLAWS 

 

13. ADJOURNMENT 

Moved By Hillian 
Seconded By Cole-Hamilton 

That the meeting now adjourn at 1:55 p.m. 

 
CERTIFIED CORRECT 
 
_________________________ 

Corporate Officer 

 

Adopted this 1st day of June, 2020 

_________________________ 

Mayor 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 
To:  Council  File No.:  7130-20 
From: Chief Administrative Officer Date:  June 1, 2020 
Subject: Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment - All Inspection and Maintenance Policies 

PURPOSE: 
To extend the Policy Defence in the present COVID-19 circumstances of providing only essential services. 
 
POLICY ANALYSIS:  
Due to the COVID-19 event and its impact on staffing, our local government is no longer able to achieve the 
standard of service set out in various capital asset inspection and maintenance policies. The Municipal 
Insurance Association of BC (MIABC); the City’s liability insurer, advises its members to adopt a temporary 
Policy that indicates our normally scheduled inspections will be initiated solely in response to complaints or 
reports from staff. 
 
CAO RECOMMENDATIONS: 
That based on the June 1st, 2020 staff report “Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment - All 
Inspection and Maintenance Policies” Council approve OPTION 1 that due to the unprecedented burden 
that COVID-19 has placed on staff and resources, effective immediately, all inspection and maintenance 
policies that involve a proactive approach are converted to a reactive approach. 
 
That inspections of assets such as sidewalks, roads, sanitary sewers, drainage systems and other capital 
assets and the services they provide for which a proactive inspection and maintenance policy exists, until 
further notice, will be initiated solely in response to complaints or in response to reports from staff who 
happen to become aware of an issue in the course of their other duties. 
 
That timelines for response to a complaint mandated by any policy are no longer in effect; and,  
 
That except for essential services and health and safety issues, any inspection or maintenance activities 
that cannot be performed while practicing safe physical distancing will be suspended until arrangements 
can be made to accommodate the orders and guidelines issued by the Province and the Provincial Health 
Officer. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM 
Chief Administrative Officer 
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Staff Report - June 1, 2020  Page 2 of 4 
Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment - All Inspection and Maintenance Policies 
 
BACKGROUND: 
“The Policy Defence is an important tool that helps to mitigate against liability exposure because it may 
remove the duty of care owed by local governments to members of the public. However, by eliminating 
that duty of care, the policies your government adopts commit your organization to meeting a mandatory 
minimum service standard. 
 
True policy decisions are decisions made by a local government that are based on financial, economic, 
social or political factors or constraints. If a decision made by the local government is found by an 
adjudicator to be a policy decision then, as long as the Policy is made in good faith and not so irrational or 
unreasonable as to not constitute a proper exercise of governmental discretion, the Courts will not second 
guess the service level the local government has set for itself, and they cannot impose their own view of 
the appropriate standard.”1  
 
During these extraordinary circumstances of the COVID-19 event the minimum service standard of capital 
asset inspections cannot be achieved due to essential services minimum staffing. It is unlikely this condition 
will change in the foreseeable future. Therefore, MIABC advises local governments in such circumstances 
should consider proactively and temporarily lower their inspection service standards by Policy for the 
duration of the existing circumstances.   
 
MIABC posted a suggested temporary COVID-19 omnibus policy amendment template which has been 
modified for local use and is provided below as OPTION 1. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
This recommend Policy is not to be confused with a forthcoming recommended Policy specifically intended 
to guide organization-wide COVID-19 Recovery activities. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 
Nil 

ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS:    
Nil 

ASSET MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS: 
Minimal 

STRATEGIC PRIORITIES REFERENCE: 
Unforeseen 

 AREA OF CONTROL: The policy, works and programming matters that fall within Council's jurisdictional authority to act 

 AREA OF INFLUENCE: Matters that fall within shared or agreed jurisdiction between Council and another government or party 

 AREA OF CONCERN: Matters of interest that are outside Council's jurisdictional authority to act 

 

OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN REFERENCE:    
Nil 
                                                           
1 Samantha Boyce, Legal Counsel, MIABC, May 27, 2020  https://www.miabc.org/news-events/blogs/view-blog/ask-
us-anything-covid-19-risk-management-advice-blog/2020/05/28/what-is-the-policy-defence  
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Staff Report - June 1, 2020  Page 3 of 4 
Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment - All Inspection and Maintenance Policies 
 
REGIONAL GROWTH STRATEGY REFERENCE: 
Nil 

CITIZEN/PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT: 
Staff would inform the public based on the IAP2 Spectrum of Public Participation:  
 

 
 

© International Association for Public Participation www.iap2.org 

OPTIONS:    

OPTION 1: That based on the June 1st, 2020 staff report “Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment 
– All Inspection and Maintenance Policies” Council approve OPTION 1 that due to the unprecedented 
burden that COVID-19 has placed on staff and resources, effective immediately, all inspection and 
maintenance policies that involve a proactive approach are converted to a reactive approach. 
 
That inspections of assets such as sidewalks, roads, sanitary sewers, drainage systems and other capital 
assets and the services they provide for which a proactive inspection and maintenance policy exists; until 
further notice, will be initiated solely in response to complaints or in response to reports from staff who 
happen to become aware of an issue in the course of their other duties. 
 
That timelines for response to a complaint mandated by any policy are no longer in effect; and,  
 
That except for essential services and health and safety issues, any inspection or maintenance activities 
that cannot be performed while practicing safe physical distancing will be suspended until arrangements 
can be made to accommodate the orders and guidelines issued by the Province and the Provincial Health 
Officer. [Recommended] 
 
OPTION 2: That Council defer approval of the Policy Amendment. 
 
OPTION 3: That Council not approve the Policy Amendment. 
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Staff Report - June 1, 2020  Page 4 of 4 
Temporary COVID-19 Omnibus Policy Amendment - All Inspection and Maintenance Policies 
 
 

Prepared by: 

 
David W. Love, CD, BA, LGM(Dip), MM, PE, PCAMP 
Senior Advisor, Strategic Initiatives 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 

 

To:  Council  File No.:  6480-01 

From: Chief Administrative Officer Date:  March 16, 2020 

Subject:  Short-term rental accommodations background report  

 

PURPOSE: 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with general information on short-term rental 
accommodations for further consideration of regulatory options.  

 

CAO RECOMMENDATION: 

THAT based on the March 16, 2020 staff report ‘Short-term rental accommodations background report’, 
Council determine the preferred regulatory approach for short-term rentals and direct staff to begin the 
process of developing regulations. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM 
Chief Administrative Officer 
 

BACKGROUND: 

This report is prepared in response to Council’s identification of ‘short-term rental policy: research’ as the 
second highest priority for the City in the “NOW” category of the November 2019 strategic priorities chart.  
 
Short-term rental (STR) accomodations can generally be defined as a use of a dwelling unit, or one or more 
bedrooms in a dwelling unit, as temporary accommodation and rented out to users for less than one 
month or 29-30 nights. In 2018, 60% of global short-term rental supply was in urban area; 70% of 
properties were for a group of less than 2 or less people; and the average length of stay was 3 nights.  
 
Hand in hand with the growth of the “sharing economy” STRs have grown in popularity in recent years as 
an alternative to traditional hotel stays.  For instance, a study conducted by McGill University in 2017 
indicates that Airbnb hosts in Canada’s three largest metropolitan areas (Montreal, Toronto, Vancouver) 
earned a collective $430 million in revenue in 2016, an average of $5,310 per listing and a 55% increase 
over the year before. While the industry continues to grow and brings some benefits to communities, there 
may be associated costs to the City due to unregulated circumstances.  
 
Like most simialr sized municipalities STR accomodation exists in Courtenay, but it is not formally 
recognized in the City’s current regulatory framework. In this regard, the City’s Zoning Bylaw does not 
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Staff Report - March 16, 2020  Page 2 of 9 
and direct staff to begin the process of developing regulations. 

 

explicitly address STRs, other than  hotels and Bed and Breakfast (B&B).  This lack of regulation makes it 
dificult for staff, operators and the community to understand if and where STR accommodations are 
permitted. Additionally, staff do not have the capacity to monitor the length of tenure (night/week/month) 
of rental homes or suites.   
 
The exact number of STRs within the City is unknown, and it is difficult to identify due to lack of reliable 
sources of information. Staff estimate there are approximately 100 Airbnb rentals available in Courtenay 
based on map searches of the Airbnb and VRBO websites. Units range from full homes to single rooms.  
 
In the past few years, the Development Services department staff have received roughly a dozen inquiries 
with respect to STR accommodations. The number is surprisingly low considering the popularity. The 
inquiries often relate to zoning and associated STR regulations. It is assumed most of the existing STR stock 
has been established without contacting the City. As such, and similar to illegal secondary suites, this can 
create a safety issue as units are not inspected for compliance with the health and safety standards of BC 
Building Code.  

DISCUSSION: 

Common Perceptions 

Common concerns with STR accommodations vary but are generally summarized as the negative impacts 
on affordable housing supply; negative impacts on residential neighbourhood character and quality of life; 
and unfair competition with the hotel sector. The more commonly cited benefits of STRs include bolstering 
tourist accommodations and providing additional income for homeowners to offset mortgage costs. 
Regulatory approaches by local governments across the globe have attempted to address these issues. 
However, the regulations are variable and unique to the local circumstance.  

In a 2018 study of select European and American Cities “Regulating Airbnb: how cities deal with perceived 
negative externalities of short-term rentals”, Shirley Nieuwland & Rianne van Melik summarized the 
rationale behind STR regulations in the following table.  
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Staff Report - March 16, 2020  Page 3 of 9 
and direct staff to begin the process of developing regulations. 

 

 

Impact on Long-Term Rental Accommodation Provision and Affordability 

Since data has not officially been collected in the Comox Valley, it is difficult to definitively argue what the 
impacts of the increase of STR accommodations are. However, studies of larger urban centres appear to 
indicate negatively impacts to the availability of long-term rentals. 

The CVRD is completing a Housing Needs Assessment. It is intended that this assessment  will reveal  new 
information regarding how short-term rental accommodations in the region  impact the region’s long-term 
rental accommodation market. 

As part of the response to challenges of affordable housing, regulation of short-term rental 
accommodation is becoming more common amongst local governments.  Typical approaches include the 
requirement that the owner occupy the home and a cap on the number of days per year that a unit can be 
rented. These regulations generally aim to encourage owners to make units available year round in the 
form of long term rental leases and thereby increase the supply.  

Impact on Neighbourhoods/Reported Nuisance Issue  

There are very few nuisance complaints that have been reported to the City with respect to short-term 
rental accommodations. According to the Bylaw Enforcement division, the City has never received 
complaints related to short-term rental accommodation. However, as the STR sector continues to grow and 
the number of short-term rental accommodations increases, proactive approaches such as establishment 
of regulatory tools with clear definition may be of benefit for the City. 
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Staff Report - March 16, 2020  Page 4 of 9 
and direct staff to begin the process of developing regulations. 

 

The Comox Valley Regional District (CVRD) staff have indicated they received a total of six (6) complaints in 
2019, mostly during the summer months.  

Requirements for the primary resident to occupy the home aim to reduce nuisance in neighbourhoods and 
prevent tenants from illegally listing the units as STRs.  

Unfair Competition with Hotels 

Taxation 

One of the common concerns raised by commercial hotel operators is the unfair tax burden they 
experience compared to STR operators. Some believe short-term accommodation operators do not pay 
taxes.  

The BC government included online accommodation platforms (OAP) be enabled to collect Provincial Sales 
Tax (PST) in late 2018 under the Municipal and Regional District Tax (MRDT) originally introduced in 1987.  
The revenues are administered jointly by the Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Tourism, Arts and Culture, 
and Destination BC for local tourism marketing, programs and projects, and affordable housing projects. 
Operators of short-term rental accommodations are required to registered and pay appropriate provincial 
sales taxes under the BC legislation, unless exempted (i.e. only listed on an online accommodation platform 
that itself is registered to collect Provincial Sales Tax (PST) and MRDT or an accommodation earns less than 
$2,500 in the previous 12 months are exempted). All short-term rental accommodations with in the City 
pays 2% of MRDT in addition to the 8% PST. 

Business Licenses 

Given the lack of regulation, the majority of STRs in the City are operating without a business licence. The 
current business licence bylaw does not provide a fee specific to STRs. As discussed in the background 
section when asked staff advise that licensing is done through the bed and breakfast category which is 
$75.00 annually. Staff note that the owner must occupy the home to function as a bed and breakfast.  

Rental buildings with 10 or more units are charge $150 annually and those less than 10 units pay $50. 
Renting out two units or less (e.g. secondary suite or secondary residence) are not charged a fee.  

Staff note that some local governments charge business licence fees for all rental accommodation but have 
different rates for STR accommodations, depending on the circumstances of the STR.  

 
Recent Trends in Regulation 
 
As noted above the regulatory framework for STRs varies widely depending on the local experience. The 
following diagram from the “Regulating Airbnb: how cities deal with perceived negative externalities of 
short-term rentals” article provides a visual representation of the spectrum of options.  
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Similarly a 2017 report by the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives’ Ontario office entitled “Regulating 
Airbnb and the Short Term Rental Market – An overview of North American regulatory frameworks” 
provides the following comparision of approaches. Of note this table was compiled before the 
implementation of the MRDT and PST on STRs in 2018.  

Comparison of regulatory models across North America  
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British Columbia Context 
 
Staff research of BC communities has found the following regulatory approaches.   
 
Major Cities and Popular Tourist Destinations 
 

 Regulatory Framework Snapshots 

City of Vancouver 
 

Principal residence, which is the home where primary residents live and 
secondary homes or basements suites if the operator lives there full-time are 
permitted. 

 Be an entire home, or a room within that home, that is rented for less than 
30 consecutive days at a time 

 Only be operated from your principal residence – the home where you live, 
as an owner or tenant, and use for bills, identification, taxes, and insurance 

 Operators must have a business licence and include their licence number in 
all online listings and advertising 

City of Victoria 
 

Victoria City Council passed short-term rental regulations in April 2018, with 
the full suite of enforcement taking effect in December 2018: 

 Short term rentals are rentals under 30 days and include those listed on 
online platforms 

 Short Term Rental are allowed in principal residences only, either within a 
dwelling unit while the occupant is present, or in the whole home on 
occasion, for example when the normal resident is on vacation 

 Short term rentals are permitted as a home occupation in single family 
dwellings 

 Business Licences are mandatory 

District of Tofino 
 

The district have been regulating short-term rentals since 2016.  

 Short-term rentals are defined as rentals for a period of less than one month 

 Short-term rentals are allowed in the R1, R4, RA1, RA2, RA3, A1, A2, A3, A4, 
and CD(EL) zones as well as the Fred Tibbs condos 

 Owners or operators of Short-term rentals are required to hold valid 
business licences 

Resort 
Municipality of 
Ucluelet 

 Typical short term rentals are defined as vacation rentals and regulated by 
the Zoning Bylaw. 

 A valid business licence is required 

 
Neighbouring Municipalities 
 
City staff conducted phone and email interviews to collect information from neighbouring 
municipalities. 

 

Municipality Current Status 

Comox Valley 
Regional District 
 

Currently not regulated. Similar use is defined as an agri-tourism 
accommodation cabin and they are permitted only in certain zones. 
No amendment to the Zoning Bylaw is currently planned. 
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Town of Comox 
 

Currently there are no regulations specific to short-term rentals. 
Staff are directed to prepare a report to Council regarding: 

 Options for local government provision of affordable housing; 

 Options for the use of rental zoning; and 

 Impact of short term rentals on the supply of affordable housing, including 
an allowance for rental of primary units. 
 

Village of 
Cumberland 
 

Staff are directed by Council to wait until the Housing Needs Assessment is 
completed before looking at possibly amending the Zoning Bylaw to further 
regulate vacation rentals 
 

City of Campbell 
River 
 

Staff are in contact with the planning department. Formal response is not yet 
received. 

City of Parksville 
 

Short term vacation rentals are regulated as if they were “bed and breakfast” 
operations and are limited to the following: 

 contained within a single family dwelling 

 operated by the owner/occupant of the dwelling 

 limited to two rooms within the dwelling (the entire dwelling may not be 
used for short term rentals) 

 limited to four guests maximum at any one time 

 provide one additional off street parking space for each room rented 

 operator must obtain a business licence to operate in the city and must 
renew the licence annually 

 if the dwelling contains a secondary suite, no short term rental is permitted 
in the single family dwelling or the secondary suite 

 if the property contains a carriage house, the carriage house may not be 
used for short term rental purposes 

 

Qualicum Beach 
 

Council direct staff to prepare a report for the legalization, monitoring and 
enforcement of short-term vacation rentals in residential areas of Qualicum 
Beach. 
 

City of Nanaimo 
 

The City’s Zoning Bylaw and Business License regulations are currently under 
reviewed. A public open house was held in November 2019 and the public 
comments were collected. Further information is not yet available. 
 

 
 
Summary 
At present short-term rental accommodations are not considered a problem from a bylaw enforcement 
perspective. However, the lack of regulation makes it difficult for staff to provide clear direction when they 
receive an inquiry regarding STRs and while data is not available there is an assumed negative impact on 
the provision of long term rental units.  
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As outlined there is an array of regulatory options to consider should Council wish to purpose a more 
formal approach.  As the number is growing each year in the community, some clarification will certainly 
assist both the public and operators in understanding parameters of short-term rental accommodations.  

ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS: 

Development Services department staff spent approximately 25 hours conducting interviews with 
neighbouring municipalities and organizations, collecting information, researching, and writing the report.  

FINANCIL IMPLICATIONS: 

There are no direct financial implications at this time. 

ASSET MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS: 

There are no direct asset management implications at this time.  

2019 - 2022 STRATEGIC PRIORITIES REFERENCE:  

November 2019 Strategic Priority Chart 

 Short Term Rental Policy: Research (NOW) 
 Housing Need Assessment (NEXT) 

 Strategic Priorities 2019 - 2022 

We proactively plan & invest in our natural & built environment  

 Support social, economic and environmental sustainability solutions 

We support diversity in housing & reasoned land use planning  

 Complete an update of the City`s OCP and Zoning Bylaw 

 
OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN REFERNCE: 

Not specifically referenced but the project aligns with the current work on updating the OCP. 

REGIONAL GROWTH STRATEGY REFERENCE: 

Not referenced. 

CITIZEN/PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT: 

As a background research report there has been no public engagement at this time. Should Council direct 
staff to proceed with new regulation staff will “consult” based on the IAP2 Spectrum of Public 
Participation.   

  

OPTIONS: 

OPTION 1:  THAT based on the March 16, 2020 staff report ‘Short-term rental accommodations 
background report’, Council determine the preferred regulatory approach for short-term 
rentals and direct staff to begin the process of developing regulations. 

  (Recommended) 
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OPTION 2: THAT Council defer making decisions on this matter until the completion of the OCP. 

OPTION 3: THAT Council not pursue the regulation of short term rental accommodation. 

 
 
Prepared by:       Reviewed by:  
 
 
 

________________________     ________________________________ 

Tatsuyuki Setta, MCIP, RPP     Ian Buck, MCIP, RPP 
Manager of Community and Sustainability Planning  Director of Development Services 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 

To:  Council  File No.:  4320-20 

From: Chief Administrative Officer Date: June 1st, 2020  

Subject: Permanent Change to Liquor Licence Application (Crown Isle Golf Club) – 399 Clubhouse Drive 

 

PURPOSE: 

The purpose of the report is to obtain Council direction to request public input with respect to Crown Isle 
Golf Club’s application for a permanent change to expand the hours of service for a liquor primary licence 
at the above referenced business location, allowing the Timber Room Pub and its patio to open at 9:00am.  

 

CAO RECOMMENDATIONS: 

That based on the June 1st, 2020 staff report, “Permanent Change to Liquor Licence Application (Crown Isle 
Golf Club) - 399 Clubhouse Drive”, Council approve OPTION 1 and direct staff to publish notice on the City’s 
website requesting public input on Crown Isle Golf Club’s proposed permanent change to a liquor primary 
licence application. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM 
Chief Administrative Officer 

 

BACKGROUND: 

The applicant is making application for a permanent 
change to their existing liquor licence to the Liquor 
& Cannabis Regulation Branch (LCRB) for the 
property at 399 Clubhouse Drive. The proposed 
change is to increase the hours of operation for the 
liquor primary licensed area to open at 9:00am 
daily to allow service of beverages such as coffee 
with liqueur, mimosas and Caesars. The license 
includes a 105-person patio, a 75-patron interior 
space, a 12-patron interior space, and two beverage 
carts. The subject pub and patio are located at the 
rear of the clubhouse building (Figure 1) and 
currently has permitted hours of operation of 
11:00am to 1:00am (midnight Sundays).  
 

Figure 1. Context 
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399 Clubhouse Drive. 

 

Pursuant to Section 38 (3)(c) of the Liquor Control and Licensing Act, the local government must gather the 
views of residents when the applicant has given the local government notice of the application. In order to 
gather the views of residents, the City will post notice of the application on the City’s main website for two 
weeks.  

 

DISCUSSION: 

The subject location is zoned Comprehensive Development One B (CD-1B), which permits the intended use. 
The applicant is not proposing to make changes or alterations to the building and is not subject to 
development permit requirements.  
 
The total number of patrons and seating is not expected to change (Figure 2). The patio is located at the 
southwest corner of the building, backing onto the golf course but largely unscreened from residences 
starting about 100m away. The earlier opening hours could increase noise nuisance for some of these 
residents; however, much of the patio in question had until recently been allowed to open at 9:00am 
under a previous food primary licence, and 9:00am-11:00am noise is expected to be minimal.  
 

 
 
 

 
Section 71 (9) of the Liquor Control and Licensing Regulation states that a local government or first nation 
that wishes to provide comments and recommendations for the LCRB under section 38 (3) of the Act must 
do so in accordance with the following requirements: 

(a) the comments and recommendations must be in writing; 

(b) the comments must include the views of the local government or first nation on 

(i) the impact of noise on the community in the immediate vicinity of the establishment unless 
subparagraph (ii) or (iii) apply, 

(ii) in the case of an application that involves a temporary use area endorsement, the impact of 
noise on the community in the immediate vicinity of the proposed locations of event sites under 
corresponding temporary use area authorizations, 

Figure 2. Plans 
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(iii) in the case of an application that involves a lounge or special event area endorsement, the 
impact of noise on the community in the immediate vicinity of the location of the service area 
under the endorsement, 

(iv) the general impact on the community, 

(c) if the local government or first nation has gathered the views of residents under section 38 (3) (c) of the 
Act, the comments must include 

(i) the views of the residents, and 

(ii) a description of the method used to gather those views; 

(d) the recommendations must include whether the application should be approved or rejected; and 
(e) the recommendations must include the reasons on which they are based. 

With respect to the requirement in section 38 (3) (c) of the Liquor Control and Licensing Act, the current 
practice is to advertise a notice on the City’s website. Staff consider that it will satisfy the requirements of 
the LCRB. Once Council receives public input on the application, a resolution addressing these points will 
be forwarded to the LCRB for final consideration.  

 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 

There is no direct financial implication related to this application. The application fee for all types of liquor 
licence applications is $500 plus GST. 

ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS:    

Administration of liquor licencing is included in the City’s general statutory duties. To date, staff has spent 
four hours processing the application. It is anticipated an additional four hours will be required to complete 
the notification requirements, work with the applicant on the neighbours’ concerns and bring a report back 
to Council. 

ASSET MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS: 

There is no direct asset management implication related to this application. 

2019 – 2022 STRATEGIC PRIORITIES REFERENCE: 
 

The November 2019 Strategic Priorities Check-in does not include any additional relevant references. 
 

We focus on organizational & governance excellence 

 Communicate appropriately with our community in all decisions we make 

 Responsibly provide services at levels which the people we serve are willing 

to pay 

 

 

 

OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN REFERENCE:    

There is no direct reference related to this application. 

 

  Area of Control 

The policy, works and programming matters that fall within 

Council’s jurisdictional authority to act. 

 

Page 29 of 108



Staff Report - June 1st, 2020  Page 4 of 4 
399 Clubhouse Drive. 

 

REGIONAL GROWTH STRATEGY REFERENCE: 

There is no direct reference related to this application. 

CITIZEN/PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT: 

Staff will consult members of the public based on the IAP2 Spectrum of Public Participation:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The public comment gathering period will be open between June 2nd and June 15th, 2020 on the City’s 
website. Any comments received from the public and the standard referral procedure will be attached to 
the staff report for Council’s final consideration at a future Council meeting. 
 

OPTIONS:    

Option 1:  Direct staff to publish notice on the City’s website requesting public input on the proposed 
permanent change to a liquor primary licence for Council consideration at a future 
meeting. (Recommended) 

  
Option 2:  Direct staff to obtain public input through an alternative method. 
 
Option 3: Direct staff not to proceed with the application and advise the LCLB that the City does not 

support the request. 
 
 
Prepared by:      Reviewed by: 

           
________________________    ________________________________ 

Mike Grimsrud      Ian Buck, MCIP, RPP 
Planner 2      Director of Development Services 
 

Future Patio location 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 

To:  Council  File No.:  3060-20-1906 

From: Chief Administrative Officer Date:  June 1, 2020 

Subject: Development Permit with Variances No. 1906 – 925 Braidwood Road 

PURPOSE: 

The purpose of this report is for Council to consider a Development Permit with Variances to allow the 
construction of a five-storey senior care facility at 925 Braidwood Road with variances to building and 
fence height and landscape screen height. 

CAO RECOMMENDATIONS: 

That based on the June 1st, 2020 staff report “Development Permit with Variances No. 1906 - 925 
Braidwood Road” Council approve OPTION 1 and proceed with issuing Development Permit with Variances 
No. 1906.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM 
Chief Administrative Officer 
 

BACKGROUND:  

The subject property is located on 
Braidwood Road between Old Island 
Highway and Back Road, legally described as 
Lot 8, Section 16, Comox District, Plan 6065  
Except Part in Plan 1149RW (925 Braidwood 
Road). It was rezoned Residential Four A (R-
4A) to facilitate construction of a senior’s 
facility consisting of a mix of independent 
living units, assisted living units and memory 
care units as well as associated facilities. The 
zoning amendment bylaw was adopted by 
Council February 18th, 2020. 

The rezoning application was first read by 
Council December 17th, 2018, after which the 
applicant, at the request of Council, explored an option to add a public walkway by reducing the building 
footprint and adding a fifth storey. This five-storey design presented in the revised application and 

Figure 1. Location Map 
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ultimately approved by Council closely resembles that which is presented herein for variance approval and 
form and character consideration. 

The property borders Ryan Road to the southeast; an RCMP station, a single family home and a new five-
storey apartment building to the southwest, Braidwood Road to the north; and three single family homes 
and a restaurant to the northwest (Figure 1). The public walkway will be a three-metre road dedication 
along the northwest property line, as required by Covenant CA7889996 that was registered as a condition 
of rezoning. Figure 2 below shows the Ryan Road frontage now and with the proposed development. 
Figure 3 shows the site plan with context. 

 

 

 

 

 

DISCUSSION:  

Zoning Review 

The proposed development will meet the provisions of the Residential Four A (R-4A) zone with the 
exception of Sections 6.8.2, 8.4.16 and 8.4.20(1) summarized below. Table 1 below shows zoning 
requirements and proposed development specifications.  

 

Figure 2. Ryan Road Present Frontage (left); Proposed Façade (right) 

Figure 3. Site Plan 
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Table 1. Bylaw Requirements and Proposed Specifications 

Bylaw 2500, 2007 
Section 

Attribute Requirement Proposed 

6.8.2 Side Yard Fence 
Height Max 

2.0m  3.5m* 

8.4.11 Permitted Uses Care Facility Care Facility  

8.4.14 Max. Floor Area 
Ratio 

1.0 (care facility)  1.0 (excluding public 
path) 

8.4.15 (1) Front Setback 6.0m >6.0m 

8.4.15 (2) Rear Setback 6.0m >6.0m 

8.4.15 (3) Side Setback 3.0m >3.0m 

8.4.16 Max. Building 
Height 

14.0m  19.2m** 

8.4.20 (1) Min. Landscape 
Screening Width 
and Height 

3.0m width, 3.0m height >3.0m width; 0m 
height 

8.4.20 (2) Min. Landscape 
Street Buffer 

7.5m Ryan Rd; 4.5m Braidwood Rd. 7.9m Ryan Rd.; >4.5m 
Braidwood Rd. 

7.1.2(1) Schedule 7A 
 

Parking Spaces 71 spaces:  
Institutional care facility: 59 beds @ 1 
per 3 bed = 20; 
Residential care facility: 101 units @ 
0.5 per unit = 51 

71 spaces  

8.4.20 (2) Parking Min. 
Dimensions 

5.5m X 2.75m 5.5m X 2.75m 

 

*3.5m maximum, includes retaining wall height  

**19.2 as measured from grade at front of building including some allowance for builder error; 18.73m 
actual drawn height  

 

Variances 
Building Height 
The proposed development requires a variance to allow an increase of the maximum building height to 
19.2m from 14.0m. The building is planned to be 18.73m in height; the applicant requests a variance up to 
19.2m to allow for a margin of error for construction. A fifth storey was added to the proposal during 
rezoning in order to add the public pathway along the northwest side of property and maintain the desired 
density and required space for parking and outdoor amenity, adding about 3.25m in height to the original 
4-storey plan. Also the long, relatively narrow lot slopes down about 4m from Braidwood Road to Ryan 
Road which is considered the front property line for zoning purposes. While the building will have a 
substantial presence on Ryan Road, the proposal is consistent with the plan proposed at zoning and from 
finished grade is 2.88m (9’4”) more than the approximately 15.85m height of the 5 storey, 911 Braidwood 
Road residential development adjacent. 
 
Fence Height 
The side yard fence height along the public walkway on the northeast side requires a variance to allow a 
maximum height of 3.5m, as measured to the average elevation within 1.0m on either side of the fence. 
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This is intended to facilitate a 2.44m (8’) security fence for the memory care wandering garden and a 
1.83m (6’) privacy fence atop a retaining wall varying in height along the balance of the lot line (Figures 4 
and 5). 
 

 

 
The Zoning Bylaw No. 2500 Section 6.8.2 maximum is 2.0m. 
The fence is planned to be a maximum of 3.3m in height; 
the applicant requests to round up to 3.5m to allow for a 
margin of error for construction and property grading. The 
taller security fence is needed to prevent memory care 
residents from climbing out of the wandering garden. The 
retaining wall needs to be tall near the middle of the lot to 
maintain the natural elevation on the public walkway, to 
avoid damaging roots of trees on a neighbouring property, 
and for reduced elevation on the subject property side to 
the building.  
 
At the Braidwood Road end the fence will be regulation 
height, it will be topped with lattice for a more open feel 
over half its length, and its tallest point (near the middle) 
appears less than 2.5m tall including lattice on the public side. Toward Ryan Road, the solid memory care 
fencing reaches as high as 3.2m (10.5’) on the public side; however, the fence on the adjacent property is 
chain-link bringing some openness, the walkway will be lit every 7.3m (24’), and the walkway is a 
formalization of an important active transportation link previously achieved through trespassing. Details 
for each fence type are included on Attachment No. 2 Schedule No. 2. 
 
Landscape Screen Height 
The landscape screen height along the southwest side of the property (adjacent to the RCMP building) 
requires a variance to allow screening as low as 0.0m, to facilitate context-appropriate fencing and 
landscaping. The Zoning Bylaw No. 2500 Section 8.4.20(1) minimum is 3.0m is width and height, and the 

Figure 4. Fence and Retaining Wall Elevations and Section 

Figure 5. Fence and Retaining Wall Section (max. 
height at pergola and garbage/generator enclosure)  
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proposal complies only with width. Effective landscaping screening is provided along the parking lot and 
the open area to the rear and front of the building, but not along the property line alongside the building. 
Here plants that may reach one to two metres grow along the building wall in foundation plantings and a 
private path runs along the property line. A 1.2m split rail fence, intended as a friendly, open, psychological 
barrier, is used across the front yard as well as along the southwest side lot line bordering the police 
station and the 911 Braidwood apartment building. This allows more light into the site, and is also thought 
to improve security through only partially obstructed sightlines. A 1.8m lattice-topped wood fence is 
planned for the portion bordering the 276 Sandwick Road residential property, which with a line of Beech 
trees along half its length balances the eight-foot screen request by the homeowner during the rezoning 
with the ambiance of the aforementioned split rail. 
 

 

  

Development Services assesses the requested variances as supportable. 

Multi Residential Development Permit Guidelines 

Form and Character 
The building and site design is consistent with the direction established in the Multi-Residential 
Development Permit Guidelines. At five storeys and a floor area ratio of 1.0, the building is large and 
prominent on Ryan Road; however, more than half of the façade is recessed 22-41m (72-135’) which 
breaks up the massing and avoids a box-like appearance. The building shape and orientation affords most 
suites mountain views. A pedestrian level veranda on the Ryan Road side adds some stepping to further 
reduce boxiness and add visual interest, as does a stepped pattern of cladding. Balconies and awnings add 
articulation and contrast to the solid synthetic stone chimney-like portion of façades. The Braidwood Road 
side features most of the same elements, but with a porte-cochere rather than a large veranda, and the 
building is further recessed and set back from the street more than 75m at its closest point. Rooftop 
mechanical equipment is screened by parapets; the flat roof is also articulated by ornamental gables. 

Finish is largely a textured cladding with fibre cement trim, synthetic stone along the base of the building, 
cedar-looking columns and truss forms, and natural brown/red metal roofing, intended to give a sense of 
resiliency and durability in subdued yet cheerful tones. The metal roofing and cladding tie in with the police 
station and adjacent restaurant building, respectively, while balconies and gables add more residential 
design elements. Multi Residential and Multi Residential Buildings Above 3 Storeys development permit 
area checklists are included in Attachment No. 3, along with a written statement on conformance to the 
Sustainability Evaluation Checklist and the Affordable Housing Policy.   

Figure 6. Landscape Plan – landscape screen requiring height variance shown with thick red dash 
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Landscaping and Parking 
A detailed landscape plan was submitted for this application and forms part of the attached draft 
development permit (Attachment No. 2 Schedule No. 2). It is consistent with development permit guidelines 
and indicates that the site will be well landscaped with plants, open spaces, internal pathways, rest areas 
and other features. Age and ability-appropriate recreational areas include a curvilinear walking trail in the 
front through a mix of mature and new trees and gardens, an open lawn space in the back with a water 
feature and dwarf fruit tree orchard, and a secure memory care wandering garden on the northeast side. 
The walking trail connects to Braidwood Road and to internal pathways through parking areas, around the 
building (with security gates for the memory care area), through and around the rear open space and to a 
bus shelter on Ryan Road. The front and back gardens each retain a feature Garry Oak tree; site-wide existing 
native trees are retained as much as possible. Tree removal activities will be reviewed for approval under a 
separate tree cutting permit. 

Seventy-one parking spaces are provided, all outdoor, including six convenient spaces for people with a 
disability and seven small car spaces, all arranged into two landscape-screened groupings accessed from 
Braidwood Road. All parking will be paved and dust-free and two Level 2 electric vehicle charging stations 
will be provided, with additional charging stations planned to follow at a future time.  

Lighting and Signage 
Outdoor lighting will be Full-Cut Off/Flat Lens per the City’s Dark Skies Policy. Proposed lighting for the public 
walkway as located on the landscape plan is detailed at the end of Attachment No. 3. Signage will be 
reviewed for approval under a separate sign permit. 
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 

City and Regional District Development Cost Charges are applicable to this project. The total amount of 
these charges will be finalized at the time of building permit issuance.  

ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS:   

The processing of development applications is included in the current work plan as a statutory component. 
Staff has spent 80 hours reviewing the application to date. If approved, there will be approximately one 
additional hour of staff time required to prepare the notice of permit, have it registered on title and close 
the file. Additional staff time will be required for processing and issuing a building permit and related 
inspections.  

ASSET MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS: 

The City will inherit: 

 New pedestrian pathway connecting Braidwood Road with Ryan Road built per City Standards 

 Upgraded frontage along Ryan Road and Braidwood Road per Subdivision and Development 
Servicing Bylaw No. 2919, 2018 
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2019 – 2022 STRATEGIC PRIORITIES REFERENCE: 

The November 2019 Strategic Priorities Check-in does not include any additional relevant references. 

 Identify and support opportunities for lower cost housing and advocate for senior government 

support 

 Encourage and support housing diversity  

OFFICIAL COMMUNITY PLAN REFERENCE:  

Residential Policy: 

4.4.2 (3) Support the development of housing options for seniors. 

4.4.2 (5) Ensure the provision and integration of special needs and affordable housing. 

4.4.2 (8) Ensure all new development includes the provision of amenities including buffer areas along major 
roads, neighbourhood parks, sidewalks and trails, and public facilities. 

4.4.3 City supports the designation of multi residential housing in a variety of locations to avoid large 
concentrations of the same type of housing in one area and to help provide more diversity within 
neighbourhoods. In this regard, 

 (a) Multi residential limited in size and scale outside of downtown 

 (b) the multi residential description is subject to the following criteria: 

 should include sufficient amenity space for the recreational needs of the development 

 have access to schools, parks, walkways, transit and complementary commercial/ service uses 

 provide adequate buffer areas from major roads and adjacent land uses 

 

Parks Policy: 

4.6.5 (6) Native vegetation should be preserved, protected and retained within the greenway areas and 
replaced where feasible. 

 

Climate Change Policy: 

Objective 1 (4): The City will reduce the ratio of parking for new developments within its jurisdiction. 
Objective 5 (4): The City will review and amend all landscaping policies for all land uses to promote 
naturescaping principles to screen and protect sensitive ecosystems, control and direct surface run-off and 
ensure that only plant species native or non-invasive to Courtenay are used. 

REGIONAL GROWTH STRATEGY REFERENCE: 

The proposed development is consistent with the following Regional Growth Strategy policies: locating 
housing close to existing services, directing new residential development to Core Settlement Areas; directing 
higher density developments to Municipal Areas and increasing housing opportunities within existing 
residential areas in Core Settlement Areas by encouraging multi-family infill developments. 

CITIZEN/PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT:  

Public consultation, including a public hearing, was held in relation to the development at the time of 
rezoning. As the proposal is substantially similar to the plans presented in advance of the public hearing 
additional neighbourhood consultation is not required with this application.  
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 OPTIONS:   

OPTION 1: (Recommended): Approve Development Permit with Variances No. 1906. 

OPTION 2: Defer consideration of Development Permit with Variances No. 1906 pending receipt of further 
information. 

OPTION 3: Not approve Development Permit with Variances No. 1906. 

 

Prepared by:      Reviewed by: 

 

________________     _______________________ 
Mike Grimsrud      Ian Buck, MCIP, RPP 
Planner 2      Director of Development Services 
 

Attachments: 

1. Attachment No. 1: Application Rationale 
2. Attachment No. 2: Draft Development Permit No. 1906  
3. Attachment No. 4: Additional Materials 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 

To:  Council                            File No.: 3030-00-01 

From: Chief Administrative Officer Date:   June 1, 2020 

Subject: Temporary Patio Program and Temporary Expanded Service Area Authorization 

 

PURPOSE: 

The purpose of this report is for Council to consider measures to facilitate temporary patios for businesses 
across the City and obtain Council’s direction regarding the Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch’s 
Temporary Expanded Service Area Authorization program. 

 

CAO RECOMMENDATIONS: 

1. That based on the June 1, 2020 Staff Report “Temporary Patio Program and Temporary Expanded 
Service Area Authorization” Council authorizes staff to suspend enforcement of Zoning Bylaw 2500 
parking requirements until November 1, 2020 for Restaurants, Fast Food Restaurants, and 
Neighbourhood Pubs who need to erect a temporary outdoor seating and dining areas on existing 
parking areas provided that: 

a. The combined indoor and outdoor seating does not exceed pre-COVID 19 maximum 
seating capacities; 

b. The patio occupies a maximum of 50% of the business’ required parking stalls; 
c. The only structures permitted are fencing/translucent shields and ramps; 
d. The patio must not be located over any landscaped area; 
e. The patio must not be located within a yard adjacent to any residential use; and, 
f. The patio can only be used between 7:00 am and 10:00 pm daily. 

2. That the City of Courtenay provides the Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch pre-approval for all 
food primary, liquor primary and manufacturing licensees within the City who may apply for an 
expanded service area.   

  

Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM 
Chief Administrative Officer 
 

BACKGROUND: 

The initial recovery from the COVID 19 pandemic presents a challenging scenario for the City’s restaurants 
as they look to reopen while balancing physical distancing requirements with the need to maintain seating 
capacities necessary to make the business financially viable.   
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In a May 7, 2020 letter co-signed by the BC Restaurant and Foodservices Association, Alliance of Beverage 
Licensees, BC Wine Institute, and BC Craft Brewers Guild (Attachment A) the group requests Local 
Governments allow for additional seating space and provisions for patios.   

At the May 19th Council Meeting Council endorsed changes to the Sidewalk Patio guidelines to allow for 
additional options and more seating on public land.  These changes apply only to the Downtown Business 
Improvement Area.  As a result, this proposal is a separate effort to provide City-wide flexibility for 
restaurants needing additional space for seating on private land as a result of COVID-19 public health 
restrictions.   

In a May 20th 2020, report the Town of Comox outlines similar measures as proposed in this report be 
implemented for patios.  This report also provided an outline of changes to the Town’s Parklet program 
which will be dealt with in a future staff report for the City. 

On May 22, 2020 the Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch initiated the Temporary Expanded Service 
Area Authorization program.  This program allows local governments to subscribe to an expedited liquor 
licensing process whereby the municipality provides the LCRB pre-approval for all applications for 
expanded services areas (Attachment B). 

The recommended changes described below are designed to coordinate and enhance the three initiatives 
described below.  

 

PROPOSED CHANGES 

1. City’s Temporary Patio Program 

Across the City different land uses have parking requirements which correlate to the size of the business or 
other aspects such as the number of seats.  When establishing a business, either in an existing or new 
building, on-site parking requirements must be met.  This is the case with three types of dining businesses 
listed in the zoning bylaw as shown below:  

Land Use  Parking Ratio 

Restaurant 1 stall per 6 seats 

Fast Food Restaurant 8 stalls plus 1 stall per 6 seats 

Neighbourhood Pub 1 stall per 6 seats 

 

Physical distancing requirements mean that restaurants need more seating area to meet spacing 
requirements.  Temporarily using on-site parking areas for seating presents an opportunity to expand the 
seating area and maintain the number of customers needed for business to be financially viable.   

The temporary patio program proposes to suspend the City’s enforcement of off-street parking 
requirements to allow for patio areas and seating to be installed until November 1, 2020.   Five conditions 
have been recommended if this program is initiated.   The first concerns the number of seats and ensuring 
the seating does not increase as a result of this program. This is an important limit as the number of seats is 
dictated by occupancy load calculations which in turn specify aspects such as fire protection requirements 
and washroom capacity.   

The second condition is a limit on the number of stalls that can be used for the patio area.  Half of a 
business’ required parking may be uses.  For a typical 100 seat restaurant this correlates to a maximum of 
eight stalls of the required 17 parking stalls can be used for patio area.   
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The third condition specifies the types or structures that may be used which are limited to fencing, shields 
and ramps.  The intent is to keep the patios temporary and also to avoid requirements for other City 
processes like development permits which may be required if more substantial structures where 
integrated.   

In terms of siting, the patios must not be located over an existing landscaped area and cannot be located in 
a yard between the business and a residential use.  The intent of this condition is to avoid any potential 
impact on residences in terms of additional noise or loss of privacy.  The final condition limits the hours of 
operations to between 7:00 AM and 10:00 PM.   

 
2. LCRB’s Temporary Expanded Service Area Authorization Program 

The LCRB has created a program where existing licensees can temporarily expand their service area until 
October 31, 2020.  The intent of this program is again to respond to physical distancing requirements and 
balance the need to maintain enough customers so that the business is financial viable.  This program will 
apply to all existing food primary, liquor primary and manufacturing licensees.   

To expedite approval the LCRB has given local governments the opportunity to pre-approve all applications 
for expanded service areas.  As a result, individual applications would not be referred to the City for 
comments.  Currently, all applications are referred to the City and advertised to the community to obtain 
feed-back prior to responding to the LCRB who ultimately approves permits.     

Given the need to coordinate with the other two initiatives and support the recovery of local businesses 
staff recommend that Council subscribes to the program and gives pre-approval for applications by 
existing licensees for temporary expanded service areas.  

 

3. City’s Downtown Sidewalk Patio Program 

At the May 19, 2020 Council meeting Council approved changes to the downtown sidewalk patio program 
that allowed a third type of patio erected within parking stalls.  This option is in addition to two other patio 
configurations previously permitted upon the sidewalk.  The LCRB’s Temporary Expanded Service Area 
Authorization Program will further enhance this program and allows for liquor service on patios.   

 

OPTIONS: 

OPTION 1:  (Recommended) 

1. That based on the June 1, 2020 Staff Report “Temporary Patio Program and Temporary Expanded 
Service Area Authorization” Council authorizes staff to suspend enforcement of Zoning Bylaw 2500 
parking requirements until November 1, 2020 for Restaurants, Fast Food Restaurants, and 
Neighbourhood Pubs who need to erect a temporary outdoor seating and dining areas on existing 
parking areas provided that: 

a. The combined indoor and outdoor seating does not exceed pre-COVID 19 maximum 
seating capacities; 

b. The patio occupies a maximum of 50% of the business’ required parking stalls; 
c. The only structures permitted are fencing/translucent shields and ramps; 
d. The patio must not be located over any landscaped area; 
e. The patio must not be located within a yard adjacent to any residential use; and, 
f. The patio can only be used between 7:00 am and 10:00 pm daily. 
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2. That the City of Courtenay provides the Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch pre-approval for all 
food primary, liquor primary and manufacturing licensees within the City who may apply for an 
expanded service area.   

OPTION 2:   That Council postpone consideration of the changes with a request for more information. 

OPTION 3:   That Council not proceed with the changes. 

 

Prepared by:      Reviewed by: 

     __________________________ 

Matthew Fitzgerald, RPP, MCIP    Ian Buck, RPP, MCIP 
Manager of Development Planning    Director of Development Services 
 

 

Attachments:  

Attachment No. 1: May 7, 2020 Letter from the BC Restaurant and Foodservices Association, Alliance of 

Beverage Licensees, and BC Craft Brewers Guild 

Attachment No. 2: May 22, 2020 Letter and email from Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch 
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Attachment No. 1: May 7, 2020 Letter form the BC Restaurant and Foodservices Association, Alliance of 

Beverage Licensees, BC Craft Brewers Guild and BC Wine Institute
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Attachment No. 2: May 22, 2020 Letter and email from Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF COURTENAY 

BRIEFING NOTE TO COUNCIL  
 

 
To:  Council  File No.:  5335-20/5400-02 
From: Chief Administrative Officer Date:  June 1, 2020 
Subject: Update on 6th Street Multi-Use Active Transportation Bridge Project 

 
PURPOSE: 

The purpose of this Briefing Note is to provide a progress report on the 6th Street Multi‐Use Active 
Transportation Bridge Project, and to report on the status of the grant application for the recently 
completed Options Analysis. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
The January 27, 2020 presentation to Council detailed various options for the proposed 6th Street Multi-Use 
Bridge.  The City of Courtenay is currently developing and evaluating these options for improving active 
transportation connections across the Courtenay River adjacent to downtown.  
 
On February 3, 2020, Council provided the following direction to staff:  

“That Council affirm the priority construction of the 6th Street multi‐use pedestrian‐bike bridge 
project and direct staff to include the 6th Street multi‐use Pedestrian‐bike Bridge project on the list 
of Council priorities.” 

A 6th Street Multi-Use Bridge is included in the recently completed Parks & Recreation Master Plan and 
referenced in the Transportation Master Plan for the City of Courtenay. The bridge is listed as a long-term 
improvement in the Parks and Trails Master Plan.  In addition, the Downtown Courtenay Playbook also 
notes an additional crossing at 6th Street should be explored further.  

A 6th Street Multi-Use Bridge would provide a dedicated cycling and pedestrian connection between 
downtown and Simms Millennium Park as well as a connection to the future cycling network along 6th 
Street and Anderton Avenue, the Courtenay Riverway Trail, and the Lewis Park pathway connection to the 
Lewis Centre. 
 
UPDATE: 

The scope of work for 2020 will include a Detailed Options Analysis which will advance the design of the 
four previously studied options, and of the connections to the existing walking and cycling infrastructure on 
each side of the bridge.  High-level stakeholder engagement will also take place.  This report will 
summarize all work done to date, and recommend a preferred option for Council’s consideration to move 
forward into detailed design. 
 

1. Approved Grant Funding 
On February 28, 2020, the City received confirmation that the application for grant funding from the 
Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM) Green Municipal Fund for the recently completed 6th  
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Street Bridge Options Analysis/Feasibility Study was successful.  The grant will fund approximately 50% 
of the study, or $29,300. The study was presented to Council on January 27, 2020. 
 
2. Request For Proposal – Detailed Options Analysis 
On May 4, the City issued a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a formal competitive public procurement 
process to secure a qualified engineering design consultant to develop the Detailed Options Analysis.  
This analysis will help inform Council’s decision on which bridge option to select for detailed design.   

3. Potential Additional Funding  
As work on the project progresses, efforts to identify potential additional funding sources will continue.  
There may be opportunity for further FCM grant funding through the Green Municipal Fund for both 
detailed design and construction of the bridge.   

In addition to obtaining grant funding, there may be opportunities to partner with local community 
groups and clubs to help fund the project. 

NEXT STEPS 

1. Q2/Q3 of 2020 - Proceed with procurement for consulting services, and development of the 
Detailed Options Analysis. 

2. Q4 of 2020 - Report back to Council on findings of Detailed Options Analysis. 

3. Q4 of 2020 - Council to provide direction to proceed or not with Detailed Design of 6th St Bridge, 
and direction on style of bridge (which bridge option) subject to budget approval. 

4. Q1 of 2021 – Pending Council direction, proceed with procurement for consulting services, and 
development of the Detailed Design. 

 

PROJECT BUDGET AND WORKPLAN 

Major project phases and estimated costs are planned to proceed as per the below table: 
 

BUDGET 
Year Estimated Cost Phase 
2020 $50,000 Detailed Options Analysis 
2021 $150,000 Detailed Design and Permitting 
2022 $4,000,000 Construction 

 

PROJECT SCHEDULE 

A preliminary project schedule is presented below.  This schedule is subject to Council’s decision to 
proceed, available funding, and design and construction timelines.   

If Council decides to proceed with the project, the detailed design and permitting for the bridge would 
likely take up to one year to complete.   
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Construction would be expected to last five to seven months depending on the preferred concept, and 
would be scheduled to align with environmental construction windows.  To minimize impacts to the 
community and better manage the City’s internal capacity, if approved, construction on the project is 
recommended for 2022, after the Fifth Street Bridge Rehabilitation Project is completed. 

 

SCHEDULE  

 2020 2021 2022 

Deliverable Jan –
Mar 

Apr-
Jun 

Jul-
Sept 

Oct-
Dec 

Jan –
Mar 

Apr-
Jun 

Jul-
Sept 

Oct-
Dec 

Jan –
Mar 

Apr-
Jun 

Jul-
Sept Oct-Dec 

Procurement for 
Detailed Options             

Detailed Options 
Analysis             

Procurement for 
Detailed Design       

        

Detailed Design and 
Permitting             

Tender Process             

Construction             

 

 

Prepared by:       Reviewed by: 

     
Chris Davidson, P.Eng.      Trevor Kushner, BA, DLGM, CLGA 
Director of Engineering Services     Deputy Chief Administrative Officer 

 

Concurrence by: 

 

David Allen, BES, CLGEM, SCLGM  
Chief Administrative Officer 
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We all live in a watershed! 

 
 

                                       
 
 
City of Courtenay 
City Hall 
830 Cliffe Avenue 
Courtenay, BC V9N 2J7 

 
March 2, 2020 
 
Attention: Mayor and Councilors, David Allen CAO 
 

        Request for support of proposed Piercy Creek assessment project 
 

The purpose of this letter is to request support from the City of Courtenay for a 
proposed Millard/Piercy Watershed Steward (MPWS) project to update a fish habitat 
assessment of the Piercy Creek watershed north of the Comox Valley Parkway.  
This proposed project will be an important assessment to determine our next steps to 
sustain or increase the salmonid population in the Piercy Creek watershed. 
We have prepared an application for funding from the Pacific Salmon Foundation for 
$12,636(38%) of the estimated project cost of $32,800. 
  
Following is a summary of the project: 
 
Project Rationale 
 
While MPWS have continued yearly monitoring programs of the complete Millard - 
Piercy watershed including; water quality, smolt counting, spawner surveys, riparian 
planting, public education and development referral reviews, we recognize that the 
Northern Piercy watershed has been seriously impacted by the pace of creek-side 
urban development. 
Over the last 10 years most areas along Piercy Creek and its’ tributaries have been 
impacted by housing developments. In most cases the Riparian Area has been 10 to 
15m, with total tree loss outside that area. While Riparian Areas have recently 
increased to 30m, there is now very little undeveloped land left to apply this to. The 
resulting exacerbated creek flows are further damaging fish habitat. Additionally, there 
are several road culverts where fish access is limited. 

Millard/Piercy Watershed Steward 
P.O. Box 3761 Courtenay, B.C. V9N 7P1 
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As a result of these conditions MPWS have not considered restoration projects in the 
urbanized areas of the Piercy system. 
Conversely, the Millard Creek watershed and Piercy Trib 1 are less impacted as the 
area is mainly rural, separated from urbanization by the Comox Valley Parkway and 
include Agricultural Land Reserve (ALR) land, a large park and an ecological preserve. 
Creeks flows are all year and are less extreme. MPWS have completed two successful 
habitat restoration projects in these areas, in 2015 and 2017. 
In order to determine the most effective restoration options over the next several years 
we need to update assessment of the habitat, creek flows, fish presence and fish 
barriers focusing on the Piercy Creek watershed north of the Parkway. 
MPWS recognize and value working in partnership with development community and 
city as an important aspect of all of our projects.  Therefore, this project also contains a 
public education component that builds on our “Urban Watershed brochure” (funded by 
develops and the City in 2016) to engage and inform private property owners on the 
value of our urban watersheds.   
 
Project Plan 
 
The project will be completed over the next 12 months from May 2020 to March 2021 
and will involve approximately 14 of our stewards, in both field work and analysis, 
resulting in much greater knowledge and experience gained by our volunteers.  
 
The project activities include: 
- Creek-side landowner/homeowner contact to introduce MPWS, handout of MPWS 
“Urban Watershed Guide” and request for access where needed 
- Desk review of existing reports, updated maps and data to determine areas of focus 
- Field assessment of fish habitat and streams for Piercy and main tributaries 
- Field assessment of fish presence summer and winter 
- Field assessment of summer and winter water levels and flows 
- Evaluation of all data, mapping, report and recommendations 
MPWS will contract Current Environmental to design and lead the project, direct and 
supervise our volunteer stewards, and report completion. 
 
Project costs and funding  
 
Estimated costs for professional services are $22,000. 
MPWS volunteer time is estimated to total a minimum of 100days or 700 hrs. with an 
“in-kind” value of $10,500. 
Total project cost is $32,500. 
 
Proposed Funding sources include: 
- Pacific Salmon Foundation =  $12,500 
- MPWS                                 =   $2,000 
- CVRD (2020 grant in aid)    =   $2,500 
- City of Courtenay                 =   $5,000 
- DFO (contribution tbd)         =   $ 
Total cash funds                    =  $22,000 
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Request for support and funding 
 
This project will have important ramifications for MPWS’s future efforts to sustain 
the salmon population in the Piercy watershed but also for the City’s current and 
future planning, developments, infrastructure and public health. Therefore, 
MPWS respectfully request the City’s support and funding of $5,000 to complete 
this project. 
 
Unfortunately, the timing of this proposal and request has missed the City Grant 
in Aid deadline. 
However, we hope you are still able to support this important project this year. 
 
 
A short presentation to Council is requested to allow dialogue of this proposal. 
A delegation request has been submitted to the Director of Legislative Services. 
 
Thank you for your continued support. 

 
 
Steve Williams 
 
VP, MPWS 
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April 21, 2020         CSP 20S 074 

 
 

Steve Williams 
Millard-Piercy Watershed Stewards 
Box 3761  
Courtenay, BC  
V9N 7P1  

 
Piercy Basin Habitat Assessment 

 
On behalf of the Board of Directors of the Pacific Salmon Foundation, we are pleased to advise 
that Community Salmon Program (CSP) funding has been approved in the amount of $12,636 to 
support your project. CSP funds are raised through Fisheries and Oceans Canada’s Recreational 
and Commercial Fishing Salmon Conservation Stamp Program and PSF dinners, auctions and 
donations from throughout the Pacific region.   
     
To release your grant, the attached Release of Grant/Disclosure form needs to be completed and 
returned to us six weeks prior to the commencement of your project.  
 
If you need to make changes to the project, workplan or approved expenses as described in your 
application please contact us prior to spending the PSF grant portion of your budget. PSF is 
aware there may be unanticipated impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on your project, which 
may delay its completion or the proposed budget. If so, please contact us at the phone number 
below. As well, verify any unconfirmed cash and in-kind contributions with PSF staff upon receipt 
of this letter in order to have your funds issued.   
 
A Final Report is required as a condition of this grant, and must be submitted with invoices for 
PSF authorized payments and photos once your project is completed. A Final Report template for 
this project is attached.   
 
The Pacific Salmon Foundation requests acknowledgment of our support in your project signage, 
promotion and media articles. PSF will be publicizing CSP funding results in our media releases 
and publications, and you may be contacted by PSF staff or media agencies in this regard to 
discuss your project. 
 
If you have questions or need additional assistance please contact Jim Shinkewski, Salmon 
Programs Manager, at 604-783-8168. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Dianne Ramage 
Director, Salmon Programs 
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Pacific Salmon Foundation 
Community Salmon Program 
#300 – 1682 West 7th Avenue, Vancouver BC, V6J 4S6 

Telephone 604-664-7664   Fax 604-664-7665   jshinkewski@psf.ca 

 
RELEASE OF GRANT FUNDS and DISCLOSURE DECLARATION     

 
 

Project Number 20S 074 

Organization Millard-Piercy Watershed Stewards 

Project Title Piercy Basin Habitat Assessment 

Grant Amount $12636 

Address Box 3761 Courtenay, BC V9N 7P1 

Primary Contact  Steve Williams 

 
Cheque Information 
 
Mail Cheque To (If different from above) : 
 
In the Amount of $12636 
 
We would like to receive project funds by           ______________________________ 
    Month    /    Day    /    Year 
 
Applicant: Authorized Personnel Signature for Release of Grant      
 

________________________________________________ 
 
Disclosures:  
 
Conflict, as a recipient of Federal funds the Pacific Salmon Foundation is required to request all Applicants (your Group) to 
disclose the involvement in their project of any former federal employees who are under the Conflict of Interest and Post-
Employment Code for Public Office Holders or the Values and Ethics Code for the Public Service. 
 
Debts to Canada, as a recipient of Federal funds the Pacific Salmon Foundation is required to request all Applicants (your 
Group, not as individuals) to declare any amounts owing to Canada under any legislation or other contribution agreements.   
 
We are not aware of any conflicts under these Codes or debts to Canada 
 
Applicant: Authorized Personnel Signature for Disclosures      
 

________________________________________________ 
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We all live in a watershed! 

 
 

                                       
 
 
City of Courtenay 
City Hall 
830 Cliffe Avenue 
Courtenay, BC V9N 2J7 

 
May 22nd  2020 
 
Attention: Mayor and Councilors, David Allen CAO 
 

        Update on request for support of proposed Piercy Creek assessment project,          
        Letter dated March 2nd 2020 
         
         

 
MPWS have received approval and funding of $12,636 for the Piercy Creek 
assessment project from Pacific Salmon Foundation (PSF) subject to confirmation of 
other funding. Their letter is attached. 
 
In addition, we have received $5,000 of in-kind support from McElhanney to help with 
creek flow monitoring. This is a meaningful commitment of collaboration that is a great 
step forward for our community. Their letter is also attached.  
 
An application for funding to purchase flow monitoring equipment has also been made 
to the Mustang Survival Water Life Fund. 

 
While MPWS has been unable to continue our monitoring projects this spring we are 
still planning to complete this important project in the near future. 
 
The project schedule will need to be revised due to COVID 19 restrictions, however we 
are hopeful to complete some work late summer/fall this year and finalize the  
project next year.  
 
 

Millard/Piercy Watershed Steward 
P.O. Box 3761 Courtenay, B.C. V9N 7P1 
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We all live in a watershed! 

Following the postponement of MPWS delegation to the City Council to ask for support 
we would like some feedback on what support we may expect from the City as this is 
critical to completing the project. 
 
We recognize this is a difficult time but are committed to continue our efforts to keep the 
salmon in Piercy Creek. 
 
Thank you for your support. 
 
Stay safe and well! 
 
MPWS 
 
Attachments 
 
Previous March 2nd letter 
PSF letter 
McElhanney letter 
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Office of the Chair 
 
770 Harmston Avenue, Courtenay, BC V9N 0G8 
Tel: 250-334-6000     Fax: 250-334-4358 
Toll free:  1-800-331-6007 
www.comoxvalleyrd.ca 
 
 

File: 0400-60 
March 09, 2020 

Sent via email only:  dallen@courtenay.ca 
Mayor and Council  
City of Courtenay 
830 Cliffe Avenue 
Courtenay, BC  V9N 2J7 
 
Dear Mayor and Council: 
 
Re: Regional Active Transportation Plan Grant Funding Application 
 
I am reaching out to request your support for the Comox Valley Regional District’ (CVRD’s) regional 
application to the BC Active Transportation Infrastructure Grants Program, offered through the Ministry of 
Transportation and Infrastructure. The CVRD proposes to undertake a regional active transportation 
planning exercise intended to identify gaps and barriers in regional active transportation facilities, clarify 
jurisdictional roles and identify opportunities for action. This work aligns with key 2019-2022 CVRD Board 
initiatives including the multi-modal Regional Transportation Implementation Agreement and will build on 
our work to advance service outcomes such as reducing greenhouse gas emissions.  
 
On February 25, 2020, the CVRD Board approved the following:  
 

“THAT staff be authorized to make an application to the BC Active Transportation Infrastructure Grants 
program to undertake gap analysis work in support of a regional active transportation plan;  
 
AND THAT the Comox Valley Regional District send a request to each member municipality requesting 
permission to make the grant application on their behalf;  
 
AND FINALLY THAT the Comox Valley Regional District serve as the primary applicant to apply 
for, receive and manage the grant funding on behalf of the Village of Cumberland, the Town of Comox and 
the City of Courtenay.” 

 
If successful in obtaining grant funding CVRD planning staff, in consultation with the Regional Growth 
Strategy Technical Advisory Committee and Steering Committee, will lead this initiative and be responsible 
for administering the grant, overseeing any consulting help, delivering the community engagement and final 
reporting. Key community partners will include the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure, School 
District No. 71, and K’ómoks First Nation.  
 
The funding intake deadline was February 20, 2020. The CVRD has submitted an application and it would 
be appreciated if your Council would consider supporting a resolution to endorse your municipality’s 
participation in this regional project at your next meeting. It is our view that a regional approach to the 
preparation of an active transportation plan, beginning with a gap analysis, will create efficiencies for each 
local government and enable us to plan for an integrated network of active transportation routes and 
facilities.  
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Page 2 
 

Comox Valley Regional District 

 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Jesse Ketler 
Chair 
 
cc: John Ward, Director of Legislative Services, City of Courtenay 
 Russell Dyson, Chief Administrative Officer 
 Alana Mullaly, Senior Manager of Sustainability and Regional Growth Strategy 
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